TOWN COUNCIL MEETING

May 17, 2010

I. CALL TO ORDER

The regular meeting of the Jamestown Town Council was called to order at 7:15 p.m. in the Jamestown Town Hall Rosamond A. Tefft Council Chambers at 93 Narragansett Avenue by Council President Schnack. 

II. ROLL CALL

Town Council members present:

Michael Schnack, President

Robert Bowen, Vice-President

William H. Murphy

Michael G. White

Ellen M. Winsor 

Also present:

Bruce R. Keiser, Town Administrator

Peter D. Ruggiero, Town Solicitor 

Cheryl A. Fernstrom, Town Clerk

III. AWARDS, PRESENTATIONS AND ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

1)  LNG WG (Working Group) Presentation. Jamestown resident Christopher Gray gave an overview of the LNG WG’s research and proposal.  The report is entitled “A Comprehensive Resolution Against Weaver’s Cove LNG. To Influence State and Federal Administrators, Legislators and Regulators.”  Mr. Gray stated he is a proponent of natural gas as an energy source, but after research, he is against the Hess/Weaver’s Cove LNG Facility.  The LNG WG was formed in October 2009, with an objective to conduct research and analysis to evaluate the impact of LNG on Jamestown, and recommend action to Jamestown leadership.  The information in the report can be included in a Town Council Resolution in opposition to LNG.  The facility is proposed to be located in the middle of Mt. Hope Bay, near Fall River, Massachusetts.  The presentation covers the following:

· Hess/Weaver’s Cove Plan to build an offloading structure, with cryogenic pipeline, for LNG tankers in Mt. Hope Bay.  Tankers will ship LNG numerous times per year through the narrow East Passage of Narragansett Bay

· Key factors are security and safety, impact on regional life, economic impact, new technology pipeline and the demand for imported LNG

· Vulnerability to terrorism include LNG tankers being commandeered by terrorist, attacks on tankers with explosives, jeopardizing US Naval facilities in Newport, major bridges and release of explosive gas over Newport, Jamestown and other populous communities on Narragansett Bay 

· Security requirements include a security zone cleared of vessels 1 mile behind, 2 miles ahead and 1,000 yards on each side of LNG tankers using a Coast Guard flotilla for escort, increased local security and use of public safety entities, private security forces, bridges closed, suspension of flights by commercial aircraft and other security measures, including boarding private recreational boats

· Security enforcement is difficult with current available budgets, with the Coast Guard reporting insufficient resources to meet its self-imposed security standards, including escorting ships carrying LNG

· Bridge closures for the Pell and Mount Hope bridges when tankers pass by

· Risk assessments of LNG tanker transits include and will affect negatively on waterfront real estate development, recreational boating activity, tourism, retail and defense activities. High to medium risk include: terrorism target, bridge security, bridge traffic stoppages, local community security, major sailboat events, Jamestown Ferry Service, real estate values, commercial/recreational fishing and boating, tourism and environment, respectively.  Hess asserts its facility will create hundreds of direct and indirect jobs, when in fact the LNG WG states they believe there will be a net loss of jobs, declining tourism and loss of revenue to the area 

· Cryogenic pipeline 4.5 miles long, is new technology, and requires additional modeling according to the Department of Transportation.  Dredging for the cryogenic pipeline and berthing facility will disturb 73 acres of prime winter flounder habitat and ocean dumping of the contaminated sediment

· Dredging will suspend contaminated sediment into the water column. The burial of contaminated sediment from Massachusetts’ waters into RI habitat and environment is of concern. Also, excavation of a deep channel is likely to create a hypoxic environment, one harmful or fatal to organisms in the area that require oxygen to breathe

· The untested Cryogenic pipeline introduces the possibility of a physical explosion if the cryogenically cooled LNG (-260˚ F) ever leaks and meets the relatively warm water of Mt. Hope Bay, a scientific phenomenon would occur called Rapid Phase Transition. Gas vapors (formerly liquid cryogenic LNG but warmed into a gas) would surface and begin to look for an ignition source.  Many variables come into play creating a range of outcomes from simple dispersion of the gas vapors, or dispersion of the gas vapors leading to a massive physical explosion.  The proposed berth and pipeline is within one mile of the densely populated neighborhoods of Fall River, MA 

· Massachusetts Department of Energy Resources statement that it is “unclear to what extent, if any, Weaver’s Cove’s LNG supply is needed to meet the region’s gas supply needs or to reduce fossil fuel use in the region” 

· Alternative energy sources – recent findings report domestic natural gas is being economically recovered and there is plentiful shale gas in our Mid-Atlantic states, with pipelines in place and expanding into the New England market. The Energy Information Administration (04/09) predicts up to a 40% surplus of natural gas supplies in the Northeast for the next 20 years. This surplus is due to existing LNG facilities in the Northeast being underutilized, the Marcellus Shale discovery and future renewable energy sources
· LNG siting standards through SIGTTO – The Society of International Gas Tanker and Terminal Operators – the de facto world authority on LNG terminal siting standards.  Virtually the entire world LNG industry holds membership n SIGGTO, including Hess Oil and Weaver’s Cove LNG.  SIGGTO states:

1. LNG ports must be located where they do not conflict with other waterway uses – now and into the future

2.  Long, narrow inland waterways are to be avoided, due to grater navigation risk

3. LNG ports must be located where LNG vapors from a pill or release cannot affect civilians

· Narragansett Bay is recreational, and a long and narrow waterway.  The LNG tanker berth and cryogenic pipeline is proposed for within one mile of densely populated Fall River MA.

Conclusions of LNG WG:

· The Weaver’s Cove LNG project is unnecessary at this time

· The siting of Narragansett and Mount Hope Bays are wrong for this project  

Recommendations of LNG WG:

· The Jamestown Town Council sign on to the LNG WG’s Resolution or a similar comprehensively worded resolution as soon as possible

· Continue with the collective/coalition approach with other towns and sign a joint resolution as soon as possible, noting that the towns of Portsmouth and Warren have signed the LNG WG resolution

· The Town of Jamestown initiate efforts to become an Intervener with FERC.

Mr. Gray thanked Ellen Winsor and John Shannon for their guidance and states his group wants to support the Town Council and be a resource of information.  

The Town Council commented this is a very comprehensive report.  The Committee on LNG Threat is being formed, letters have been sent to the Council Presidents of Newport County to convene a Council of Councils to work together on the LNG threat, and this presentation will be very useful to the cause.   There is discussion of LNG interveners, and the cost to be an intervener with FERC is described as negligible.  It is unknown if the Naval Facility in Newport has taken a position on LNG.  There is further discussion of risk assessment, safety concerns, Coast Guard enforcement and the loss of 73 acres of winter flounder habitat.  Mr. Gray and the LNG WG are thanked for their presentation, and a copy of the presentation is distributed to Town Council members.          

2)
Jamestown Bike Path Design Committee Presentation.  Chairman Robert Sutton explained the final report submitted by the Committee, which represents a 2 ½ year effort.  Committee members are: Robert Sutton, David Burnell, Lisa Bryer, Nancy Logan, Kate Smith, Julie Kallfelz and Susan Plowden; non-voting members Bruce Keiser, Lambri Zerva (RIDOT) and Justin Jobin.  Mr. Sutton thanked Justin and states the report before the Council is due to the work done by him.  The presentation covered the following:

· Bike Path Design Committee overview, including the Committee charge, Purpose and Need Statement and regional, statewide and local need

· The 1992 Jamestown Bridge completion and reconstruction of Route 138 created a limited access for bicyclists in Jamestown and the bike path would give better access to local roads and intersections in town, allowing residents to ride where it is difficult to impossible to access by bicycle

· Committee findings are noted, including:

· Jamestown Bridge and Tashtussuc Road -  recommending opening the Jamestown Bridge to bicycle travel, with proper “shared use” signage for motorists and experienced bicyclists, and connecting Jamestown riders to Route 1A and the South County bike path and the new train station to be constructed in Wickford, for a true intermodal connection  

· North Road -  south from Route 138, this is a narrow State maintained road, with observance of the 40 mph speed limit; north of Route 138, North Road is a narrow town road, with a speed limit of 25mph, and the road is used as a primary access to the north end of the island

· North Road – north, the Committee recommends posting the 25 mph speed limit and “shared use” signs, improving paved shoulders to eliminate potholes and consider widening it to accommodate bicycle traffic from North Reservoir to Frigate Street  

· North Road – south, is a narrow road that impacts sensitive environmental areas and protected farmlands, and the Committee recommends proper signage designating a “shared use”, RIDOT widen the existing road shoulders between Route 138 and the “Creek” as much as possible and the 25 mph speed limit be expanded to ½ mile north of Arnold Avenue just north of the Water Treatment Facility, providing additional safety to bikers, motorists and pedestrians

· Cross Island Bike Path Connection – Would minimize use of North Road, with East Shore Road and Eldred Avenue giving excellent access to town.  The Committee recommends the bike path access town owned land and be constructed entirely on town property, with a 10’ wide path with 2” grass shoulders and blacktop surface.  No wetlands will be altered, the bike path will maximize open space with no disturbance of landscape, the spillway bridge is proposed for construction, and the Ice Road restored.  Proposed is a 5’ black vinyl chain link fence to separate the path from the reservoir property, the dam repaired and the maintenance road/bike path relocated to the historical roadway east of the reservoir between two existing stonewalls.  The bike path will not be a straight line and will follow existing contours to minimize construction impacts.  The DPW Director, Town Engineer and Public Works Department will perform design and construction of the road/bike path, with parking provided at the soccer fields and Taylor’s Point.  

· Final Resolution – A bicycle friendly community.  The Committee’s mission is to provide a bike path and advocacy for increased bicycle travel within the town as an alternative method of travel, with the Council and School Committee to work towards safe roads to school and encourage people to move around town on bicycles.  All citizens must recognize and take on the commitment to drive accordingly.  

· Final Recommendation – The Committee asks the Council to review and approve the Final Report and extend the Committee charge to include the actual design and constructability of the east island bike path, and to include the Town Engineer and DPW Director in this function.  Mr. Sutton states a large portion can be designed and constructed in house with manageable and acceptable costs, and he believes RIDOT will pay part of the costs and provide project support.  

Town Council members stated this was a very good presentation and thanked the Committee.  Discussion continues.

A motion was made by Ellen Winsor to move Open Forum to the next agenda item so that LNG WG members from out of town can speak.  There is no second, and the motion fails.  
A motion was made by Ellen Winsor with second by Michael White to move Agenda Item XIV. Unfinished Business 4) Hess/Weaver’s Cove LNG Facility to the next agenda item.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  

4)        Hess/Weaver’s Cove LNG Facility.  Town Administrator Keiser referenced the letter received today from the US Department of the Interior, National Park Service to the Federal Energy Regulatory Commission.  The National Park Service letter references the June 4, 2008 Notice of Intent issued by FERC to prepare an Environmental Impact Statement for the proposed Weaver’s Cove Offshore Berth Project as an amendment to the Weaver’s Cove LNG Terminal and requested an update on the status of the release of a draft EIS on the project.  One of the conditions established by FERC for development of the LNG facility requires concurrence by the Department of the Interior that “the project would be consistent with the Wild and Scenic Rivers Act if the Taunton River were designated a Wild and Scenic River.”  On March 30, 2009 the Taunton River was designated as a component of the National Wild and Scenic Rivers System.  The letter goes on to state “On the basis of the information available at this time regarding the proposed Weaver’s Cove Offshore Berth Project (pending release of the anticipated DEIS), I am concerned that the Department of the Interior will be unable to find this project consistent with the Taunton Wild and Scenic River designation under the Wild and Scenic Rivers Act of 1968, as required by FERC.”  Discussion continued.  The meeting was opened to public comment.    

Joseph Carvahlo.  Mr. Carvahlo is President of the Coalition for Safe Siting of LNG Facilities of Fall River and Somerset, MA, and states this is the 8th year of opposition to this project.  During this time his Coalition and others have amassed extensive material that speaks to why this is not a good proposal and it is not logical.  Statements made by British Petroleum (BP) recently mirror statements made by LNG people regarding the safety of the project.  (Mr. Carvahlo’s remarks allude to the BP platform explosion, currently unstoppable release of oil into the ocean and the environmental consequences to

the Gulf.) He supports the Jamestown Town Council in their efforts and urges them to adopt a Resolution opposing LNG. A board member of Mr. Carvahlo’s Coalition is liaison to the LNG WG. Councilor Winsor invited Mr. Carvahlo to attend the LNG WG presentation.     

Councilor Ellen Winsor stated at the recent Save the Bay Strategic Partners meeting which addressed LNG she asked Attorney Diane Phillips of Holland & Knight, the law firm representing Fall River, for her take on LNG WG’s “coastal communities” approach to a collective “Resolution in Opposition to Hess Weaver’s Cove LNG Offshore Proposal.” The goal stated was one resolution signed by all 17 waterfront communities, from Fall River to Block Island, including property-holding Indian tribes.  Attorney Phillips stated the LNG WG coastal communities approach is a good one, that it is purposeful to get signatures from all the communities as proposed, and this resolution would be a useful tool to invite LNG decision makers to our area.              

IV. COUNCIL SITTING AS ALCOHOLIC BEVERAGE LICENSING BOARD

All approvals for licenses and permits are subject to the resolution of debts, taxes and appropriate signatures as well as, when applicable, proof of insurance.  None.

V. CONSENT AGENDA

An item on the Consent Agenda need not be removed for simple clarification or correction of typographical errors.  Approval of the Consent Agenda shall be equivalent to approval of each item as if it had been acted upon separately.

The following items are removed from the Consent Agenda by request: Bills and Payroll.       

A motion was made by Michael White with second by William Murphy to approve the Consent Agenda as amended.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

The Consent Agenda approved consists of the following:  

1)
Adoption of Council minutes:

a)
May 3, 2010 (regular meeting)

b)
May 3, 2010 (executive session)

c)
May 5, 2010 (work session)

d)
May 7, 2010 (special meeting)

e)
May 7, 2010 (executive session)

3)
Minutes from Boards, Commissions and Committees:

            a)
Jamestown Conservation Commission (02/09/2010)

            b)
Jamestown Conservation Commission (03/16/2010)


c)
Jamestown Conservation Commission (04/13/2010)


d)
Jamestown Philomenian Library Board of Trustees (04/06/2010)


e)
Jamestown Bike Path Design Committee (04/07/2010)

4)
CRMC Notices:


a)
Notification re: Proposed regulation changes


b)
May 2010 Calendar

5)
Proclamations & Resolutions from other Rhode Island cities and towns

a)
Resolution of North Smithfield School Committee re: Opposing Bill S2603 Mandating Continuation of Expired Teacher Contracts

b)
Resolution of North Smithfield School Committee re: Opposing Bill H7581 Mandating Binding Arbitration on Monetary Matters for Teacher Contracts

c)         Resolution of Middletown Town Council re: Returning the America’s Cup   



Challenge to the City of Newport 

d)
Resolution of Bristol Warren School Committee re: Opposing Bill H7581 Mandating Binding Arbitration on Monetary Matters for Teacher Contracts  

e)
Resolution of Bristol Warren School Committee re: Opposing Bill S2603 Mandating Continuation of Expired Teacher Contracts 

f)         Resolution of Town of Portsmouth re: Requesting the General Assembly to

vacate financial mandates to RI cities and towns

g)     
Resolution of Scituate School Committee re: Opposing Bill S2603  Mandating Continuation of Expired Teacher Contracts

h)       Resolution of Scituate School Committee re: Opposing Bill H7581 Mandat-
ing Binding Arbitration on Monetary Matters for School Teachers

i) 
Resolution of Westerly Town Council re: Returning the America’s Cup Challenge to the City of Newport

6)
Abatements/Addenda of Taxes

2)        Bills and Payroll.  Discussion followed regarding charges from Donald Haskell for IT services.  The charges were transition expenses, and Don Haskell no longer provides IT services to Jamestown.  Michael Glier is the IT person, with in-house support by Environmental Scientist Justin Jobin.  The scope of duties for the IT position and a proposed IT Committee are discussed.  IT Committee will be on the next regular meeting agenda.  Parks and Recreation expenses are discussed.  Parks and Recreation is self funded.    
A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to approve Consent Agenda Item 2) Bills and Payroll.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.      

VI. EXECUTIVE SESSION ANNOUNCEMENT

The Town Council may seek to go in Executive Session to discuss the following items:

1)       Pursuant to RIGL §42-46-5 (a) Subsection (2) collective bargaining and Subsection (5) real estate

VII. COUNCIL, ADMINISTRATOR, SOLICITOR,

COMMISSION/COMMITTEE COMMENTS & REPORTS

1) 
Town Administrator’s Report 

a) 
Financial Town Meeting Warrants.  Town Administrator Keiser stated May 18th is the last date to submit warrants for the FTM.  Warrants must be filed in the Town Clerk’s Office 20 days in advance of the FTM.   The warrants submitted were noted.

1.
Increase the Town Budget by $75,069 to restore full funding of the Animal Control Officer position.  Joan Dupee submitted a revised warrant to level fund the position at $75,069.   

2.
Decrease the Town Budget by $320,676 to $8,273,162.  The Jamestown Taxpayers Association submitted the warrant recommending a $320,676 budget decrease.    

3.
Decrease the School Budget by $115,288 to $12,144,363.  The Jamestown Taxpayers Association submitted the warrant recommending the $115,288 budget decrease.

4.
Decrease the Chief of Police salary by $17,092.50 to $86,000.  Sam Patterson submitted the warrant requesting the decrease on Friday.  

Town Administrator Keiser met with Moderator Jim Donnelly.  There is great interest in this year’s FTM, and a large turnout is expected on June 7th.  The Canvassers are preparing for a paper ballot in case there is a call for one.  If there is, electronic voting equipment will be used to count the ballots.  20% of the voters present must vote in favor of a paper in order to have one.  It is simple to request a paper ballot, by making a motion at the appropriate time when a Resolution is read.  After the paper ballot, there will be an immediate tally by the Canvassers, and the meeting would proceed to the next agenda item.   The process would then continue.  There are eight (8) FTM Resolutions so far.    

A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to move XIV. New Business 1) Approval of Jamestown Bike Path Design Committee Final Report and Plans to the next item after XII. Open Forum.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.       

VII. PUBLIC HEARINGS.
None.

IX. ORDINANCES AND RESOLUTIONS
None.  
XI. COMMUNICATIONS AND PETITIONS

1)        Letter from Town of South Kingstown acknowledging receipt of Jamestown Resolution in Support of Legislation establishing a Blue Alert Program in RI 

A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Robert Bowen to accept the letter.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  

2)
Memorandum from RIDEM regarding Proposed Cesspool Phase-out Rules and Regulations public workshops  

A motion was made by Michael White with second by Ellen Winsor to accept the letter.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.    
3) Letter from Jamestown Fire Department with list of officers for 2010/2011 year  

A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to accept the letter.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

4)
Memorandum from Burrillville Town Council Supporting Jamestown Resolution for Bicyclist Safety  

A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to accept the letter.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.    

5) Letter from Eastern RI Conservation District outlining its services available to  Jamestown

A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Robert Bowen to accept the letter.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.    

XI. LICENSES & PERMITS

All approvals for licenses and permits are subject to the resolution of debts, taxes and appropriate signatures as well as, when applicable, proof of insurance.

1) One Day Peddler License Application 

a)
Applicant: Jamestown Rocket Hogs; Event: Memorial Day Parade; Date: May 31, 2010; Location: Jamestown Fire Museum

A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to approve the license application for May 31, 2010, subject to all town conditions, and waive the fee.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.
b)
Applicant: Jamestown Chamber of Commerce; Event: Memorial Day Parade;  Date: May 31, 2010; Location: Conanicus Avenue

A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by Ellen Winsor to approve the license application for May 31, 2010, subject to all town conditions.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  

XII. OPEN FORUM

1)
Scheduled request to address.  None.

2)
Non-scheduled request to address

Peter Coble.  Mr. Coble stated the Town Council is voted in by people to act on their behalf, and he implores the Council to listen to the people of Jamestown. 

Art Christman asked what taxpayers get for their tax dollars besides snowplowing.  He is informed the Fire Department, JEMS, Police Department, School Department, Highway Department, Water and Sewer Department, Parks and Recreation and others.  Mr. Christmas disagrees and stated the taxpayers are paying for all those services.  

XV. NEW BUSINESS
1)        Approval of Bike Path Design Committee Final Report and Plans.  Committee Chair Robert Sutton asked the Council to approve the Final Report and extend the Committee’s charge to include the preliminary design of the East Island Bike Path Connection, and to add the Public Works Director and Town Engineer as members of the Bike Path Design Committee.  The meeting was opened to public comment.

Councilor Winsor commented on safety and the possibility of people polluting the reservoir due to close passage along the bike path, in the sense of security issues for the reservoir and water supply.  Mr. Sutton stated the plan contains a provision for a chain link fence to keep people from getting off of bicycles and throwing items into the reservoir.  He does not think adding the bike path would create any security issue.  Generally, people on bikes do not cause trouble. 

Jerry Scott.  Mr. Scott asked if anyone had done an analysis of how many people from Jamestown would use the bike path and if there is a cost estimate.  Mr. Sutton stated there are approximately 600 school children and many of them and adult residents would use it.  There is no bike census, the Committee’s sense is there are a lot of citizens who would use it, and it would be a good idea to connect the north end to the rest of the Island. People are encouraged to use bicycles and to get them out of cars and onto bicycles is a desirable policy.  He understands cost issues, and the Federal government requires that a certain amount of money be used for bicycle paths.  Everything you do costs money, and this is a positive use of tax dollars.

Joseph Gallo.  Dr. Gallo commented he is in favor of bike paths, asked if there is a provision for parking for visitors and if the project comes with a high cost.  He was informed there is a parking area at the soccer field and at Taylor’s Point with direct access to the bike path.  Last year RIDEM sent out summer interns asking bikers about their activities, etc., and most people biking were area residents.  This would not be a destination like the East Bay Bike Path, but an opportunity for residents to be able to ride safely into town from other areas of town for recreation.  There is nothing inherent to make this project expensive, and the spillway bridge will be the most expensive aspect.  Bike paths are not particularly expensive, and the town already owns the land.  The meeting was opened to public comment.  

Peter Coble.  Mr. Coble commented that with more people on bikes, there would be more people walking, and they would be walking pets, so the town may not want to get rid of the ACO.  

Council Vice President Bowen would like to coordinate this project with the Island Project to clean up the north end and get the State on board the issue regarding traffic across the Creek as regards water levels and what impact that would have.  Mr. Sutton stated the cleanup coordination would be easy in the area of North Road to Frigate Street.  He also stated the report addresses the Creek and water level issues.

Councilor White stated he is very supportive of the bike path and commended the town for engaging in this project.  

A motion was made by Michael White with second by Robert Bowen to approve the Bike Path Design Committee Final Report and Plans.

Discussion.  Councilor Winsor noted the Conservation Commission wants to offer environmental opinions and recommends further support.  Bob Sutton mentioned Kate Smith is their liaison for the Bike Path Design Committee and has steadily attended meetings.    

Back to the vote on the motion.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.
A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to extend the current committee charge to include Public Works Director Steve Goslee and Town Engineer Mike Gray as voting members of the Committee.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  

XIII. APPOINTMENTS AND RESIGNATIONS


None.

XIV. UNFINISHED BUSINESS

1)        Wind Turbine Grant.   Town Administrator Keiser has not heard from the State Office of Energy Resources.  No decision has been made and it is in the Governor’s office.  

2)         Wind Turbine Financing Options.  Town Administrator Keiser stated this is still up in the air.  If the information were available, the town would know bonding requirements.    

3)       Energy Efficiency Grant.   Town Administrator Keiser reported there is no new information, and the State is slow on making decisions.  

4)           Hess/Weaver’s Cove LNG Facility.  Addressed previously.

5)        Congress of Councils – LNG Threat.  Letters were sent to the town councils of Newport County, with no response to date.  Town Administrator Keiser will communicate with city and town administrators by email and at the League of Cities and Towns board meeting tomorrow morning.    

6)         Committee on LNG Threat.  The town has received eight applications.  The Clerk will circulate possible dates for interviews.  The Committee on LNG Threat is being formed for the town, will be the official group representing Jamestown, and will report directly to the Town Council.  The Town Council hopes the LNG WG continues to work   ad hoc sharing information, as the LNG WG has expertise the town Committee does not.  The Committee will seek out other similar committees to share valuable information.  This is major issue for all of RI, and all committees need to work together.    

7)       Fort Wetherill re: Barn and Property Town Administrator Keiser contacted three appraisal companies and is waiting to hear back from them.  The property will be appraised as separate parcels and as one parcel.  

Dutch Island.  There is discussion of appraising Dutch Island.  The 1983 deed of transfer for the property from the Federal government to the State of RI contained a restriction that the property was reserved for conservation of wildlife, not including migratory birds, as well as a reversion clause that it would return to the Federal government if not used for that specific purpose.  The State’s vision was to use Dutch Island for more than wildlife conservation.  If the town were to obtain interest, it would seek relief from this restriction.  Activities proposed for Dutch Island are public recreation, camping and day visitors.  Siting a wind turbine there or camping may exceed the restrictions.  Council Vice President Bowen will look into this.  Councilor Winsor has expressed interest in Dutch Island as a site for wind turbines, once the cost of the underwater turbine connection, cost of restoration, and profit to the town are fully known in order to accurately assess the feasibility of the island for alternative energy.  There has been no formal contact from RIDEM since the earlier work session.  Until there is an appraisal value for the property, any discussion is non-productive and informational only.  Discussion continues.   

8)      Wood Pile Pier.   The Harbor Management Commission at its last meeting addressed proposed rules and regulations, but did not come to a conclusion.  It is ultimately the decision of the Town Council where fishing will be allowed.  Presently fishing is allowed at the eastern end of the Wood Pile Pier and on the touch and go extension.  The consensus is there should be no fishing allowed on the new touch and go.   John Murphy, the attorney representing Bill Munger and Conanicut Marin Services, is in attendance.  There is discussion of whether casting restrictions should be implemented, as casting presents a hazard to boaters.  Town Administrator Keiser is working on a set of rules.  He suggests no fishing on the new touch and go, no casting to interfere with boat travel, give way to boats approaching the touch and go and trash carry in and carry out.    If casting is allowed it needs to be controlled.  A part time summer worker/town employee could monitor the fishing/casting.  Violators would be notified to conform to the rules or be removed from the pier by police officers.  The parking monitor can accommodate this monitoring function, plus an additional worker for 16 hours for evening hours, at a cost of $12 per hour for a total cost of $2,500 for the summer.   The Harbor Fund can accommodate this expense.  Adding additional hours in the evening can be accomplished for less than $5,000.  The contingency line item could be accessed.  

Council Vice President Bowen stated this is a behavior issue that has come up previously.   There is no applicable plan to date and no agreement among HMC members.  A monitoring presence is the best way to address the fishing issues, with backup.  The Assistant Harbormaster position is discussed.  There is abuse of the 30 minute time limit. Councilor Murphy states we should go with the Town Administrator’s suggestions.  The poles with wires are up in one section to prevent casting.  40 feet is available on the eastern end of the pier for fishing.  80 feet on the north side is designated for town use and has effectively closed off the ramp walkway to the new touch and go.  The way it stands the entire length of Wood Pile Pier is available for fishing and he recommends continuing this year, as it excludes the new touch and go. This is a behavioral issue we need to work on.  Councilor White states this is a tough question each year and asks if the wires work.  The town should continue the present plan, with someone to monitor the situation.  Signage is needed and this is a matter of education.    

John Murphy asked what will be put on the signs and stated it appears the Town Administrator’s Office has made some progress.  The season has begun and there is a potentially hazardous situation, and it should be monitored through enforcement or an ordinance.  Fishing is a good thing; however, the area has been made into a mixed use area and the activities are inconsistent.  Fishing must be regulated, the wire is a good idea and a second wire would be helpful.  Various casting hazards are referenced.  Jamestown is well staffed and policemen on patrol at the pier could enforce fishing rules and inform people what they should not be doing.  Casting presents a danger, causes injuries and is a substantial liability.  Mr. Murphy asks if the Town Council could have rules in place for this year.  

This is needed sooner than later.  Other locations have mixed use, and how are they handling it?  Casting is an integral part of fishing, but present conditions are not conducive for casting.  Discussion continues.  Jamestown needs a fishing pier, and we need common sense rules in place.  There is discussion of scheduling a meeting to discuss seasonal issues.  Flexibility is important as people like to fish at night as their schedules allow.  The last three Harbor Commission meetings discussed regulating casting, but they were unable to come up with a solution.  John Murphy’s resolution did not get moved by the Harbor Management Commission.  The town ordinance allows fishing and the town’s recommendation is to have monitoring.  Councilor Winsor states she has not seen the ordinance and would like a copy forwarded to her.  Town Administrator Keiser will move forward with enforcement (until 9:00 p.m.) rather than waiting for a meeting as he has the authority to act.   Lengthy discussion continues.  

9)        Narragansett Avenue Project   Town Administrator Keiser gave a project update.  He stated Town Planner Lisa Bryer was persistent with RIDOT and three days later the hurdles were overcome and the project is going out to bid.  There was no need to send the letter authorized by the Town Council to Director Michael Lewis.  

10)
Committee/Board/Commission Vacancies  The Clerk will coordinate dates for interviews for the following vacancies:    
a)         Conservation Commission - 1

b)         Affordable Housing Committee – 2

c)         Fire Department Compensation Committee – 2

d)         JEMS Compensation Committee – 1

e)
      Planning Commission – 1

f)
      Tax Assessment Board of Review – 1

g)
      Town Buildings and Facilities Committee – 1

h)

Zoning Board of Review – 1

i)
      Board of Canvassers Alternate – 1

j)
      Juvenile Hearing Board – 7 (new)

k)
      Committee on LNG Threat – 5 (new)

XV. NEW BUSINESS
1) Approval of Jamestown Bike Path Design Committee Report and Plans   Addressed previously.  

2)        Town Wide Comprehensive Plan Survey.   Robert Bowen asked if the format for the survey was reviewed so that it contained the proper questions, would be explanatory as to the process and was accurate, so it did not have ambiguous or leading questions.  He also  asks what the process was to assure this.  Lisa Bryer stated this is the third comprehensive plan survey, previously done in 1998 and 1978, and the format is similar to last one.  The staff developed the questions, which were refined by the Planning Commission, after citizen input and discussions at meetings.  There is discussion of having URI professionals review the survey before it is distributed to the public.  Some questions from a prior survey were thought to be questionable.  We want the survey to have validity.  Planner Bryer states the Planning Commission is a very objective group and this has been in progress since January.  Michael White states the Planning Commission appointments are done with great scrutiny, the Comprehensive Plan is an overall view, and he has faith in the Planner and the Planning Commission.  We have people in-house who can prepare the survey, and we don’t need to spend money for outside assistance. Ellen Winsor states she has faith in Lisa and the Planning Commission and supports the Planner in her efforts.  Discussion continued.  
Michael Schnack stated if there were concerns we would have heard about them earlier.  If the survey goes out and there appears to be leading questions, we can take the bias questions with a grain of salt and not put credence in them.  The Comprehensive Plan update is a long process and there is ample time for input from the Town Council, citizens, and others during the comp plan review.  This is just a place to start.  31% of our citizens responded to the last survey, and it will be interesting to see what the response will be this time.  The survey is done online and by mail.  It will be noticed by an insert in the Jamestown Press informing citizens they have the option of how they want to respond.  Discussion continued.  Planner Bryer is thanked for her efforts and encouraged to move forward.

3)
Narragansett Avenue Streetscape Enhancement Project – Contract extension for construction services to Gates Leighton & Associates for $38,021.17.   This has been a twelve-year project for Lisa Bryer.  It is ready to go to bid, with construction to begin this fall.  Planner Bryer proposes to continue with GLA.     

A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to approve the contract extension request for construction services to Gates Leighton & Associates for a fee not to exceed $38,021.17.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  

4)        Office of Disaster Assistance, SBA, request to waive document recording fees for victims of March floods.  Solicitor Ruggiero addressed this issue.  The SBA is asking municipalities to waive recording fees, but they are set by State statute.  He is hoping the General Assembly will give permission to do this, and it should be noted this is done subject to the extent permitted by law.   The Resolution was read by Michael Schnack with amendments.     

A motion was made by Ellen Winsor with second by William Murphy to approve the waiver of recording fees for victims of the March floods, subject to the extent permitted by law.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 

5)     National Guard Memorial at RI Veterans Cemetery    Many Jamestown residents have served in the National Guard.  The Incidentals Account is a funding source.        

A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to make a donation to the National Guard Memorial at the RI Veterans Cemetery in the amount of $500.00.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.   
6) Wind Turbine Financing.  Addressed previously.

7) Proceed to Public Hearing re: Jamestown Code of Ordinances.  The Code of Ordinances was recodified, and must be adopted by ordinance.  A public hearing will be held at the next regular meeting.

A motion was made by Michael White with second by Ellen Winsor to advertise for public hearing to adopt the recodified Jamestown Code of Ordinances at the June 21st Town Council Meeting.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  

8)   
Sale of Town Property to RI Bridge and Turnpike Authority   The RIBTA approached Jamestown regarding imposing environmental land use restrictions on a portion of the town’s property so that any work associated with maintenance of the bridge does not come back on them.  The RIBTA proposes to avoid future problems by purchasing the development rights to the property located between Bay View Drive and Narragansett Bay.  The town would still have to maintain the large sewer output in that area from the Wastewater Treatment Plant, but the likelihood of maintenance is very remote.  RIBTA would like to control their destiny and proposes to purchase the development rights to the property, and when work is needed, the town would get a maintenance easement.  It is not highly valued and an appraisal should be obtained before moving forward.  There is discussion of tying the two aspects together, by selling the development rights and at the same time the town is granted an easement in perpetuity, rather than going back to RIBTA every time maintenance is required.  The Town Council needs more information.  This is not urgent, and discussions will continue.
XVI. EXECUTIVE SESSION

A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Robert Bowen to enter into Executive Session pursuant to RIGL §42-46-5(a) Subsection (2) and Subsection (5) to discuss collective bargaining and real estate.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

Pursuant to RIGL §42-46-5(a) Subsection (2) and Subsection (5) the following vote was taken by the Jamestown Town Council to enter into Executive Session to discuss  collective bargaining and real estate:  Council President Schnack, Aye; Council Vice President Bowen, Aye; Councilor Murphy, Aye; Councilor White, Aye; and Councilor Winsor, Aye. 

The Jamestown Town Council reconvened its regular meeting at 10:16 p.m.  The Jamestown Town Council entered into Executive Session at 9:58 p.m. by unanimous vote and that session has now ended by unanimous vote.  Council President Schnack announced there were no votes taken in Executive Session.   

A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by William Murphy to seal the Minutes of the Executive Session.  Council President Schnack, Aye; Council Vice President Bowen, Aye; Councilor Murphy, Aye; Councilor White, Aye; and Councilor Winsor, Aye. 
XVII.
ADJOURNMENT

A motion was made by Michael White with second by Robert Bowen to adjourn the regular meeting.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  

The regular meeting was adjourned at 10:17 p.m.       
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